

What the FY 2020 Defense Budget Gets Wrong

By Lawrence J. Korb April 2019



What the FY 2020 Defense Budget Gets Wrong

By Lawrence J. Korb April 2019

Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
 - 2 Characteristics of an effective national security budget
 - 6 Shortcomings of the Trump administration's FY 2020 budget
 - 11 The \$700 billion solution
 - 14 Conclusion
 - 15 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

No matter how much the United States, or any nation, spends on its military, a country cannot buy perfect security. Developing a defense budget will always involve making choices and taking risks. Moreover, regardless of the size of the budget, officials charged with protecting the security of the nation will always ask for more. When the uniformed military complained about the size of President Harry S. Truman's defense budgets in the late 1940s, he remarked that they would not be satisfied even if given the entire federal budget. And President Dwight D. Eisenhower became so outraged at his military commanders' complaints to Congress about the small size and distribution of his defense budget that he accused them of legalized insubordination.

The fiscal year 2020 budget may inspire the opposite response. In analyzing the size and distribution of the Trump administration's most recent defense budget proposal, the real questions pertain to whether the administration is spending its money in a way that will actually enhance national security.³

To make this determination, this report first looks at some of the factors that policy-makers must consider when passing a budget to enhance the national security of the United States. It then considers the failures of the Trump administration's proposed budget for FY 2020. Finally, the report offers a solution for the budget's current shortcomings: cutting the budget to \$700 billion, an amount that President Donald Trump publicly embraced shortly before the release of his own budget.⁴

Characteristics of an effective national security budget

A successful national security budget needs to adequately fund the nation's infrastructure and health care system, because no country can be strong abroad until it is first strong at home. For example, during his presidency, Eisenhower prioritized building the Interstate Highway System over increasing the size of the defense budget. This effort ran counter to the wishes of members of the military—many of whom he had served with—and Congress, who argued that the United States needed more bombers and missiles to close the perceived gaps that existed between itself and the Soviet Union. In effect, Eisenhower gave the U.S. Department of Defense the remainder of the federal budget after funding all his other priorities.

The late Andrew Marshall, a renowned Pentagon strategist, noted that this strategy was smart compared with that of the former Soviet Union—which took the opposite approach. The Soviet Union devoted a far larger portion of its economic output to the military, and as a result, it was not able to keep up with the U.S. economy, something that eventually contributed to its collapse.

Whatever amount the United States, or any nation, decides to spend on defense, it must tax its citizens sufficiently enough so that increasing the size of the defense budget does not increase the national deficit. Presidents such as Eisenhower; military leaders such as Adm. Mike Mullen, who served as chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff under former Presidents George W. Bush and Barack Obama; and national security officials such as John Bolton, the current White House national security adviser, have recognized that increasing the size of the defense budget can be a threat to national security and have therefore recommended cutting it in an effort to mitigate this threat. National security is also weakened when a nation needs to borrow money to finance its debt, particularly from another country or a potential competitor.

When former President Ronald Reagan realized that his defense buildup, along with his tax cuts, had caused the federal deficit to nearly double, he approved tax increases in 1982, 1983, and 1984. These increases undid about half of the 1981 tax

cut, which cut tax rates across the board by 23 percent, tripled the estate tax exemption, and reduced windfall profit taxes. Additionally, in his second term, Reagan reduced defense spending in real terms by 10 percent.9

China, too, has realized that it needs to slow the growth of its defense budget in order to rein in its national debt and improve economic growth. 10 From 1997 to 2015, China increased its defense budget by about 16 percent every year. However, as its economic growth has declined and its national debt has risen, China has slowed the growth in its defense budget by more than half. In fact, if measured in U.S. dollars and at current exchange rates, China's 2019 increase in defense spending is only 1.7 percent, bringing its defense budget to about \$178 billion.

In analyzing the size of the U.S. defense budget, it is also important to recognize that much of defense funding is contained outside the Department of Defense and that the administration and Congress must also provide sufficient funds to the other agencies that contribute to and enhance national security. Among these other agencies are the U.S. State Department; the U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID); the U.S. Department of Homeland Security (DHS), which includes the fifth military service, the Coast Guard; the U.S. Department of Energy; and the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA). For example, the Department of Energy funds most of the cost of U.S. nuclear weapons programs. In addition, there are the costs of veterans' benefits, defense-related tax expenditures, and the amortization of unfunded military retirement liabilities, all of which used to be part of the Pentagon defense budget but are now funded by the U.S. Department of the Treasury. These programs in total currently amount to nearly as much as the entire Pentagon budget, which includes the base budget and the Overseas Contingency Operations (OCO) budget—more commonly known as the war-fighting account.¹¹

As they develop a defense budget, policymakers must also consider what potential adversaries and allies are spending. Obviously, the amount that adversaries spend is related to the capacity, capability, and readiness of their forces. When dealing with competitors or potential adversaries, a nation can count on not only its own forces but also the forces of its allies, who would be threatened by the same competitors. For example, the United States' European allies also see Russia as a threat, while its South Korean and Japanese allies are also concerned about China's aggressive policies.

Furthermore, any amount of defense spending needs to achieve the proper balance between funding the readiness of the current force to deal with current conflicts and modernizing or increasing the size of the force for future conflicts. Even if massive in size, a defense budget that tilts in the wrong direction will not enhance national security in a cost-effective manner.

Moreover, neither the Pentagon nor any federal agency is entitled to a fixed share of the GDP or the total federal budget, despite what Undersecretary of the Navy Thomas B. Modly recently argued. Regardless of economic growth, the defense budget—which now amounts to 3.2 percent of U.S. GDP—should not be raised or lowered unless a national security threat increases or decreases. And since the Pentagon is not entitled to a fixed share of the federal budget, an increase in spending for programs such as health care or social security for senior citizens does not mean that defense spending should also be increased.

Yet even without these factors, politics has and will continue to have an impact on the size and distribution of the defense budget. Closing bases, opening or closing facilities, and awarding contracts will always be affected by the political interests of those involved in the decisions. In 1990, then-Secretary of Defense Dick Cheney learned this when he tried to cancel the V-22 Osprey due to severe technological and cost problems. He was stopped by the Tilt Rotor Caucus, composed of legislators from Pennsylvania and Texas, where the V-22 was being built. ¹⁴ As a result, the Pentagon spent billions more dollars on the project than it would have spent on helicopters with equivalent capability.

Similarly, the F-35 Joint Strike Fighter is currently being developed and built in 47 states. In Congress, the Congressional Joint Strike Fighter Caucus—which was formed in 2011 and includes members from all of these states—has repeatedly tried to add more F-35s to the Pentagon's budget request even though they have significant cost and readiness problems. By 2014, this project was \$163 billion over budget and seven years behind schedule. Is In the FY 2020 budget discussions, the caucus has already asked for 102 F-35s—24 more than what the Pentagon requested.

Finally, whenever an outside group of retired military and former national security officials is asked to evaluate the defense budget, they inevitably argue for increasing the size of the defense budget past its existing levels. If funding does not increase, as is normally the case, and some unexpected crisis occurs, the outside group can then claim that its evaluation was correct. For example, in 2014, shortly after the National Defense Panel released its assessment of the Obama administration's defense

plan, which argued that there was a growing gap between the strategic objectives that the U.S. military was expected to achieve and the resources required to do so, the Russians annexed Crimea and intervened militarily in Syria. ¹⁷ Meanwhile, in its November 2018 report, the congressionally mandated National Defense Commission argued that the currently available resources are insufficient to meet the Defense Department's goals. ¹⁸ The commission did not provide any specific budget numbers, but a calculation by Taxpayers for Common Sense demonstrates that the high end of the commission's proposed range would result in a Pentagon budget of \$972 billion in 2024, an increase of more than \$200 billion from current levels. ¹⁹

Shortcomings of the Trump administration's FY 2020 budget

The Trump administration proposed a FY 2019 defense budget that totaled \$716 billion, as well as a projected FY 2020 budget of \$733 billion. Last year, for the first time in a decade, Congress passed the budget before the start of the fiscal year, which began on October 1, 2018, giving the Pentagon the entire \$716 billion. However, the massive tax cut enacted by the Republican-controlled Congress in 2017 at the behest of the Trump administration failed to increase revenues anywhere close to the level its supporters claimed it would, and the deficit exploded. According to the Congressional Budget Office (CBO), the 2017 tax law will increase deficits by nearly \$2 trillion over the course of a decade.²⁰

As a result, in October 2018, President Trump was urged by his national security adviser, John Bolton, to order the Pentagon to roll back the FY 2020 defense budget to FY 2018 levels—\$700 billion—and enact massive reductions to all other discretionary programs. In October 2018, Bolton noted in a speech at the Alexander Hamilton Institute that, "It is a fact that when your national debt gets to the level that ours is, that it constitutes an existential threat to the society." He added that the Pentagon can weather the storm if it spends its money more wisely.

Many in the foreign policy establishment have claimed that such a reduction in the planned level of defense spending would be catastrophic; former and current Pentagon officials—including some members of the National Defense Strategy Commission, which was established in 2017 to analyze whether the existing budget is adequate—have echoed these claims.²² They argue that a reduction would undermine the readiness gains that the military has made since Trump came into office and would prevent the expansion of the capabilities necessary to deal with China and Russia, U.S. strategic competitors that are increasing their military power. Yet any objective analysis would demonstrate that, in this day and age, a budget of \$700 billion is more than enough to provide security for this nation.²³

A \$700 billion defense budget for FY 2020 would only be 2 percent smaller than the enacted FY 2019 budget of \$716 billion and would come after a total 20 percent real increase over President Barack Obama's last defense budget of \$620 billion in FY 2017.²⁴ Moreover, it could help slow the growth of the national debt and still permit the United States to spend vastly more than China and Russia, which are largely considered the biggest threats to U.S. national security.²⁵ In fact, according to the International Institute for Strategic Studies, in 2018, Russia's defense spending amounted to \$43 billion and China's defense spending amounted to \$168 billion.²⁶

Nevertheless, defense hawks in and outside of government prevailed over those in the administration concerned about the rising deficit. When the FY 2020 budget was released in March, the Pentagon not only received the \$733 billion it was promised but also another \$17 billion, bringing the proposed FY 2020 defense budget to \$750 billion.²⁷ This total does not include the \$94 billion for amortization of unfunded military retirement liabilities; the \$2.4 billion in defense-related expenditures allocated to other agencies, besides the Department of Energy; or the more than \$200 billion allocated to veterans. With these items factored in, the total defense spending for FY 2020 amounts to more than \$1.1 trillion.

The budget is the highest it has been in real terms since FY 2010, when 200,000 troops were deployed in Iraq and Afghanistan. It is also higher than the average budget during the Cold War and the budget at the peak of the Reagan buildup. Supporters of this large budget argue, as they have for the past several years, that a sizable increase in budget size was necessary because the Budget Control Act (BCA) of 2011 placed caps on defense spending to such an extent that the military currently faces a readiness crisis and is falling behind strategic competitors Russia and China. ²⁹

However, as has been documented in Center for American Progress analyses of Trump's first two budgets, the BCA had almost no impact on the size of the defense budget from FY 2013 to FY 2017.³⁰ During this period, Congress not only gave the Pentagon about \$200 billion in total relief from the spending caps, but according to the CBO, the Pentagon used about 60 percent of the OCO to fund items such as the European Deterrence Initiative, which belonged in the base budget. The OCO was only supposed to be used to pay for the wars in the Middle East and Afghanistan—and therefore was not subject to the budget caps. Acting White House Chief of Staff Mick Mulvaney appropriately labeled this a "slush fund," while Rep. Adam Smith (D-WA), who serves as chairman of the House Armed Services Committee, called it "FOCO," or "fake OCO," a gimmick to prop up deficit spending.³¹ All told, since 60 percent of the OCO money funded items that belong in the base budget, the Pentagon received about \$400 billion in relief from the caps.

Moreover, senior enlisted leaders of the armed services—the people on the front lines of U.S. military engagements—convincingly demonstrated that there was no readiness crisis.³² In 2016 articles in *The Wall Street Journal* and *Foreign Affairs*, Gen. David Petraeus—arguably the most influential military leader of this century—and Brookings Institution national security expert Michael O'Hanlon demonstrated that not only was there no readiness crisis but the state of the U.S. military was "awesome." They argued that there was therefore no need for a massive defense increase, especially since the United States was already spending more on defense than the next seven-largest defense-spending nations in the world combined.³⁴

Nonetheless, as his administration's own budget documents note, since coming into office, President Trump has increased the level of defense spending by more than \$100 billion, or 15 percent. In the process, he has weakened national security by attempting to slash spending on programs that enhance national security and by allowing the national debt to grow to unprecedented levels.³⁵

Moreover, in order to give the Pentagon its \$750 billion while still abiding by the BCA's budget caps—which remain in effect for FY 2020 and FY 2021—the Trump administration admitted that it allocated \$98 billion of the \$169 billion OCO account to items that have nothing to do with wars in which the United States is involved, and that actually belong in the base budget.³⁶ However, even this figure is an underestimate. It does not include, for example, the \$6 billion allocated to the European Deterrence Initiative. In fact, only \$25 billion of the FY 2020 OCO account is allocated for direct war requirements, and the cost for each deployed troop has risen significantly since the BCA went into effect.

Since coming into office, Trump has funded this defense increase by cutting back on several programs that contribute significantly to U.S. national security. His administration's proposal for FY 2020 cuts the budgets of 13 of the 16 U.S. Cabinet departments, many of which enhance security.³⁷ For example, the EPA leads the fight in combating climate change, which the Pentagon has consistently identified as a threat to U.S. national security; yet it saw its budget slashed by 31 percent.³⁸ And while the Energy Department has increased the amount it spends on nuclear weapons by 8.3 percent, the overall budget of the department has been reduced by 10 percent.³⁹ These cuts came at the expense of nonproliferation programs aimed at preventing the spread of fissile materials that other nations or terrorist groups could use to build nuclear or radiological weapons.

Meanwhile, the proposed cut to the budget of the State Department and USAID—part of the department's budget—is 23 percent. This would result in a 30 percent reduction in humanitarian assistance, \$1 billion in cuts to U.S. funding for international organizations, and \$400 million in cuts to U.S. peace keeping operations. Fourteen recently retired generals and admirals—all of whom had commanded the nation's combatant commands—were so alarmed by this that they objected in a letter released by the U.S. Global Leadership Coalition. They argued that the proposed cuts to the budgets of the State Department, USAID, and other development agencies are wrong because, "Diplomacy and development are essential to combating threats before they reach our shores."

These comments echo those of retired Gen. Colin Powell, a former secretary of state and chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff. When Trump first proposed these drastic cuts in the State Department FY 2018 budget, Powell noted that, "we're strongest when the face of America isn't only a soldier carrying a gun but also a diplomat negotiating peace, a Peace Corps volunteer bringing clean water to a village or a relief worker stepping off a cargo plane as floodwaters rise."⁴¹

The FY 2020 budget also proposes cuts to education and health programs that will make it more difficult for potential military recruits to meet the physical and educational criteria necessary to join the military—something that only 29 percent of them can do now.⁴² For example, it proposes \$207 billion in reductions to student loan programs in the next decade, as well as \$241 billion in reductions to Medicaid, the health care program for low-income Americans, many of whom volunteer for the military.

Finally, even though the United States has a \$600 billion shortage in infrastructure, President Trump's FY 2020 budget cuts funding in this area by another 5 percent.⁴³

Other than defense, the only two agencies receiving a budget increase are the DHS and the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs (VA). However, much of the increase in the DHS budget goes toward border or immigration security. In fact, to help pay for this increase, the department slashed the budget of the nation's Coast Guard—from \$10.3 billion to \$9.3 billion. This was done even though the Coast Guard was already reeling from the government shutdown, during which its military members were not paid. The Coast Guard plays a vital role in supporting all combatant commanders. For example, it is currently patrolling the Taiwan Strait in support of the Pentagon's Indo-Pacific Command. Heanwhile, much of the increase in the VA budget will go toward privatizing veterans' health care, a policy opposed by almost all of the veterans groups, including Disabled American Veterans, Veterans of Foreign Wars, and the Paralyzed Veterans of America.

Even if the reductions in nondefense spending are approved by Congress, which is unlikely, the proposed Trump budget would grow the debt exponentially. By 2024, the United States is expected to be spending more on interest on the debt than on the Department of Defense, and by 2029, the budget deficit is expected to exceed U.S. GDP.⁴⁶ In February 2019, the U.S. government posted its largest monthly budget deficit in history,⁴⁷ which means that the nation will have to borrow more money from abroad—especially from China.⁴⁸

Finally, with this unexpected boost in defense spending, the Pentagon, which flunked its first audit, is less inclined to make the tough decisions to deal with waste and cost overruns, such as decisions to reduce its back-office staff, close excess bases, or reduce the number of generals and admirals.⁴⁹

The \$700 billion solution

On April 3, 2019, the Democrats on the House Budget Committee voted, by a narrow margin, to reduce the FY 2020 defense budget back to the original level of \$733 billion. ⁵⁰ Yet Congress should consider cutting the budget to the \$700 billion that the president embraced in October. In fact, the Pentagon has already prepared a budget for this amount after the president and his national security adviser endorsed that number. ⁵¹ This would be a critical first step in dealing with the national security crises that the proposed budget generates.

The first potential area for reductions is the \$1.7 trillion modernization program for all three legs of the nuclear triad, which former President Obama was forced to embrace in order to get the two-thirds Senate vote needed to approve the new Strategic Arms Reduction Treaty (START) with Russia, which reduced the number of deployed strategic nuclear weapons in both countries to no more than 1,550.⁵² President Trump has not only embraced this program but, through his own Nuclear Posture Review, has added two new tactical weapons to it.⁵³

The Pentagon can make substantial reductions in FY 2020 and the years ahead to its nuclear modernization program. For example, it could cancel the Long-Range Standoff Weapon (LRSO), a new nuclear cruise missile that experts such as former Secretary of Defense William Perry say is not needed because the stealthy B-21 bomber will be able to penetrate even the most sophisticated air defenses. ⁵⁴ This step would save \$713 million in FY 2020 and \$18 billion for the rest of the LRSO program. Moreover, stopping production of the two new tactical nuclear weapons currently being developed would not only save about \$1 billion in FY 2020 but would also save \$17 billion over the next decade, in addition to decreasing the risk of a nuclear war. ⁵⁵ As Rep. Smith notes, "Funding new, low-yield weapons would only draw us further into an unnecessary nuclear arms race and increase the risks of miscalculation." ⁵⁶

As Congress analyzes the nation's current nuclear posture, it should also pressure the administration to take up Russian President Vladimir Putin's offer to extend the New START nuclear agreement by five years, which would limit both sides to 1550 deployed strategic nuclear weapons until 2026 and allow 10 inspections each year.⁵⁷

Eventually, the United States should also consider reducing its total nuclear arsenal to no more than 1,000 strategic warheads. This would be more than enough to deter any potential nuclear threat, as each of these weapons is significantly more powerful than the atomic weapons dropped on Hiroshima and Nagasaki; it would also save substantial amounts of money. Moreover, the nation should embrace a "no first use" policy, meaning that it would only use nuclear weapons in response to a nuclear attack on the United States. This would not only affirm what is in effect its real policy but would also allow the United States to take the moral high ground in this area.

The second area in which the Pentagon should cut back is its operations and maintenance (O&M) budget. To deal with the supposed readiness crisis, the Trump administration increased O&M spending in FY 2018 and FY 2019 by about \$16 billion total, or 8 percent, from FY 2017 levels. Yet despite the large increases of the administration's first two budgets, the FY 2020 budget asked for another \$14 billion, or a 5 percent increase, to \$293 billion. Since there is no real readiness crisis, this amount could easily be reduced by \$5 billion without affecting readiness.

There are also several conventional programs that can be altered to reduce costs. For example, the Navy could cancel its plans not to refuel the Nimitz-class carrier, the USS Harry S. Truman; it currently intends to retire the carrier, even though it has more than half of its life expectancy left.⁵⁸ Given the reliability problems of the first Ford-class aircraft carrier,⁵⁹ this would allow the Navy to cancel building the third and fourth Ford-class carriers, resulting in savings of \$2.6 billion in FY 2020 and at least \$30 billion over the next decade. The Navy should also heed the advice of the late Sen. John McCain (R-AZ) and current acting Secretary of Defense Patrick Shanahan not to continue building large nuclear carriers. 60 Shanahan and key members of his staff believe that the days of the U.S. aircraft carrier are largely over in the face of advanced threats from China and Russia.

In addition, the Air Force should cancel its plans to buy eight of the outmoded F-15 Eagles in 2020 for more than \$1 billion—and 80 total over the next five years. 61 Other than allowing Boeing to keep its production line open, there is no real reason for the Air Force to buy these planes, which will cost more than \$100 million each, especially since the Air Force has 175 of them already and has not purchased any since 2001.

Congress should also reject the Trump-inspired Pentagon plan to set up a separate space force, which would, in effect, establish a sixth separate military service. This force would have between 15,000 and 20,000 personnel and at least three four-star generals and would cost between \$2 billion and \$13 billion over the next five years. Moreover, it is unnecessary. There is no doubt that the United States needs a space command, much like the U.S. Strategic Command, but it does not need a separate service. Establishing a separate armed force to deal with the threats of space makes no more sense than establishing a separate force to manage the nation's strategic nuclear capability. 62 As House Armed Services Committee Chairman Adam Smith pointed out: "It [the space force] is too expensive, it creates more bureaucracy. We don't want more people, we want to figure out how to better emphasize space."63

Congress should also eliminate the \$7 billion that will go toward building the border wall. Not only is this unnecessary; it is something that does not belong in the defense budget.

Finally, Congress should cut back on the military branches' unrealistic plans to increase their size. For example, the Army wants to increase the size of its active force; yet it missed its recruiting goals for a smaller force last year by almost 10,000 soldiers, even after giving massive bonuses and lowering its standards.⁶⁴ Meanwhile, the Air Force should delay adding new squadrons until it deals with its pilot shortage, and the Navy should cut back its goal of growing to 355 ships by 2034. This is unrealistic even with a \$750 billion budget, especially since the Navy just had to spend \$24 billion to buy three Zumwalt-class destroyers and has underestimated the cost of the Columbia-class nuclear-armed submarines. 65

These are just a few of the areas in which the Pentagon can safely reduce its budget request. These reductions would not undermine U.S. national security; in fact, they would enhance it by supporting necessary actions: funding truly critical security programs and reducing the national debt.

Conclusion

As with President Trump's FY 2018 and FY 2019 defense budget proposals during his first two years in office, his latest budget request puts more money into the Pentagon than it can spend in a cost-effective manner and attempts to pay for it by slashing other programs that contribute to U.S. national security.

While many military leaders will complain about any reduction in current or future levels of defense spending, President Trump should follow the examples of Presidents Truman, Eisenhower, and Reagan. These men were willing to reduce defense spending not only to fund other national security programs but also to keep the federal budget deficit under control.

About the author

Lawrence J. Korb is a senior fellow at the Center for American Progress. He served as assistant secretary of defense in the Reagan administration; served four years on active duty as a naval flight officer; and retired from the Navy Reserve with the rank of captain.

Endnotes

- 1 Wilfred J. McNeil, undersecretary of defense (comptroller/ chief financial officer) from 1949 to 1959, personal communication with author, December 13, 1968, on file with
- 2 Dwight D. Eisenhower, The White House Years: Waging Peace, 1956-1961 (New York: Doubleday, 1965).
- 3 The White House, "A Budget for a Better America: Promises Kept. Taxpayers First." (Washington: U.S. Government Publishing Office, 2019), available at https://www.whitehouse. gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/budget-fy2020.pdf.
- 4 Paul McLeary, "White House Slashes DoD Budget- Maybe," Breaking Defense, October 29, 2018, available at https:// breakingdefense.com/2018/10/white-house-slashes-dodbudget-maybe/.
- 5 Eisenhower, The White House Years: Waging Peace, 1956-1961, p. 356.
- 6 Julian E. Barnes, "Andrew Marshall, Pentagon's Threat Expert, Dies at 97," The New York Times, March 26, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/26/us/ politics/andrew-marshall-dead.html.
- 7 CNN, "Mullen: Debt is top national security threat," August 27, 2010, available at http://www.cnn.com/2010/US/08/27/ debt.security.mullen/index.html.
- 8 Jeanne Sahadi, "Taxes: What people forget about Reagan," CNN Money, September 12, 2010, available at https:// money.cnn.com/2010/09/08/news/economy/reagan_ years_taxes/index.htm.
- 9 Katherine Blakely, "Defense Spending in Historical Context: A New Reagan-esque Buildup," Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, November 8, 2017, available at https://csbaonline.org/reports/defense-spending-inhistorical-context.
- 10 Richard A. Bitzinger, "China's rapid military buildup is slowing down," Asia Times, March 13, 2019, available at https:// www.asiatimes.com/2019/03/opinion/chinas-rapid-military-buildup-is-slowing-down/.
- 11 Todd Harrison and Seamus P. Daniels, "Analysis of the FY 2019 Defense Budget" (Washington: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2018), available at https://csisprod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/180917_ Harrison_DefenseBudget2019.pdf?uUH.v7t_nXrNnkX-01631tlu7lGamFle9.
- 12 Thomas B. Modly, "The enduring case for American naval power," Defense News, March 26, 2019, available at https://www.defensenews.com/opinion/commentary/2019/03/26/the-enduring-case-for-american-navalpower/.
- 13 Ibid.
- 14 United Press International, "Cheney holding firm against V-22 Osprey," May 17, 1989, available at https://upi. com/5521510.
- 15 Andrea Drusch, "Fighter plane cost overruns detailed," Politico, February 16, 2014, available at https://www.politico. com/story/2014/02/f-35-fighter-plane-costs-103579.
- 16 Joe Gould, Defense News, "99 House Lawmakers Push for More F-35s," RealClearDefense, April 2, 2019, available at https://www.realcleardefense.com/2019/04/02/99 house lawmakers_push_for_more_f-35s_307360.html.

- 17 William J. Perry and John Abizaid, "Ensuring a Strong U. S. Defense for the Future: The National Defense Panel Review of the 2014 Quadrennial Defense Review" (Washington: U.S. Institute of Peace, 2014), available at https://www.usip. org/sites/default/files/Ensuring-a-Strong-U.S.-Defense-forthe-Future-NDP-Review-of-the-QDR.pdf.
- 18 Kathleen J. McInnis, "Evaluating DOD Strategy: Key Findings of the National Defense Strategy Commission" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2019), available at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/IF11139.pdf.
- 19 The New York Times, "The Pentagon Doesn't Know Where Its Money Goes," December 1, 2018, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2018/12/01/opinion/sunday/pentagonspending-audit-failed.html.
- 20 Congressional Budget Office, "Estimated Deficits and Debt Under the Conference Agreement of H.R. 1," January 2, 2018, available at https://www.cbo.gov/publication/53437.
- 21 John Bolton, "John Bolton on National Security Strategy," C-SPAN, October 31, 2018, available at https://www.c-span. org/video/?453856-1/john-bolton-discusses-nationalsecurity-strategy.
- 22 Tony Bertuca, "Bolton says defense spending must be cut to offset rising deficit," Inside Defense, November 2, 2018, available at https://insidedefense.com/inside-navy/boltonsays-defense-spending-must-be-cut-offset-rising-deficit.
- 23 William D. Hartung and Ben Freeman, "Would a \$700 Billion Budget Really Sink the Pentagon?", Defense One, December 5, 2018, available at https://www.defenseone. com/ideas/2018/12/would-700-billion-budget-really-sinkpentagon/153291/.
- 24 Todd Harrison, "Analysis of the FY 2017 Defense Budget" (Washington: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2016), available at https://defense360.csis.org/wpcontent/uploads/2016/08/Analysis-of-the-FY-2017-Budget.pdf.
- 25 U.S. Department of Defense, "Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of The United States of America" (Washington: 2018), available at https://dod.defense. gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2018-National-Defense-Strategy-Summary.pdf.
- 26 International Institute for Strategic Studies, "The Military Balance," available at https://www.iiss.org/publications/ the-military-balance (last accessed April 2019).
- 27 The White House, "A Budget for a Better America: Promises Kept. Taxpayers First."
- 28 Harrison and Daniels, "Analysis of the FY 2019 Defense Budget."
- 29 Budget Control Act of 2011, Public Law 25, 112th Cong., 1st sess. (August 2, 2011), available at https://www.congress.gov/112/plaws/publ25/PLAW-112publ25.pdf.
- 30 Lawrence J. Korb, "Trump's Defense Budget," Center for American Progress, February 28, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/ news/2018/02/28/447248/trumps-defense-budget/; Lawrence J. Korb, "Trump's Proposed Defense Budget Will Not Support U.S. National Security," June 8, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/ news/2017/06/08/433878/trumps-proposed-defensebudget-will-not-support-u-s-national-security/.

- 31 Tony Bertuca, "Free story: 'Slush Fund': How the Pentagon's war chest became a Washington budget gimmick," Inside Defense, April 4, 2019, available at https://insidedefense. com/insider/free-story-slush-fund-how-pentagons-warchest-became-washington-budget-gimmick.
- 32 Travis J. Tritten, "Top enlisted leaders deny lawmakers' claim that the military is in crisis," Washington Examiner, November 27, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/top-enlisted-leaders-deny-lawmakersclaim-that-the-military-is-in-crisis.
- 33 David Petraeus and Michael O'Hanlon, "The Myth of a U.S. Military 'Readiness' Crisis," The Wall Street Journal, August 9, 2016, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/ the-myth-of-a-u-s-military-readiness-crisis-1470783221; Michael O'Hanlon and David Petraeus, "America's Awesome Military: And How to Make It Even Better," Foreign Affairs (2016), available at https://www.foreignaffairs.com/ articles/americas/2016-07-22/america-s-awesome-military.
- 34 Ibid
- 35 The White House, "A Budget for a Better America: Promises Kept. Taxpayers First."
- 36 Bertuca, "Free story: 'Slush Fund': How the Pentagon's war chest became a Washington budget gimmick."
- 37 The White House, "A Budget for a Better America: Promises Kept. Taxpayers First."
- 38 Margery A. Beck, Ellen Knickmeyer, and Robert Burns, The Associated Press, "Do the floods suggest a national security threat from climate change?", Military Times, March 22, 2019, available at https://www.militarytimes.com/news/ your-military/2019/03/22/do-the-floods-suggest-a-national-security-threat-from-climate-change/.
- 39 ExchangeMonitor, "Kaptur Goes After NNSA Weapons Program in 2020 Budget Hearing," April 3, 2019, available at https://www.exchangemonitor.com/kaptur-goesnnsa-weapons-programs-first-nuc-sec-budget-hearing-2020/?printmode=1.
- 40 Robbie Gramer and Colum Lynch, "Despite Pompeo's Call for 'Swagger,' Trump Slashes Diplomatic Budget," Foreign Policy, March 11, 2019, available at https://foreignpolicy. com/2019/03/11/trump-federal-budget-steep-cuts-tostate-department-foreign-aid-development-diplomacypompeo/
- 41 Colin Powell, "American Leadership We Can't Do It for Free," The New York Times, May 24, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/24/opinion/colinpowell-trump-budget-state-department.html.
- 42 Nolan Feeney, "Pentagon: 7 in 10 Youths Would Fail to Qualify for Military Service," Time, June 29, 2014, available at http://time.com/2938158/youth-fail-to-qualify-militaryservice/.
- 43 Bertuca, "Free story: 'Slush Fund': How the Pentagon's war chest became a Washington budget gimmick."
- 44 Gina Harkins, "Coast Guard Cutter Joins Navy Destroyer in Freedom-of-Navigation Op in Pacific," Military.com, March 25, 2019, available at https://www.military.com/ daily-news/2019/03/25/coast-guard-cutter-joins-navydestroyer-freedom-navigation-op-pacific.html.
- 45 Suzanne Gordon, "Inside the Administration's Plan to Push Millions of Veterans into Private-Sector Health Care," The American Prospect, February 1, 2019, available at https:// prospect.org/article/inside-administrations-plan-pushmillions-veterans-private-sector-health-care.

- 46 Congressional Budget Office, "The Budget and Economic Outlook: 2019 to 2029" (Washington: 2019), available at https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2019-03/54918-Outlook-3.pdf.
- 47 Damian Paletta and Erica Werner, "The government set a record with a \$234 billion deficit in February," The Washington Post, March 22, 2019, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/business/economy/the-govern ment-ran-a-544-billion-deficit-over-the-first-5-months of-the-fiscal-year/2019/03/22/932d3438-4cc8-11e9-9663-00ac73f49662_story.html?utm_term=.035e3fb5bc10.
- 48 Jeffry Bartash, "Here's who owns a record \$21,21 trillion of U.S. debt," MarketWatch, August 23, 2018, available at https://www.marketwatch.com/story/heres-who-owns-arecord-2121-trillion-of-us-debt-2018-08-21.
- 49 Richard Sisk, "All Military Services Get Failing Grade in First-Ever Audit of Pentagon," Military.com, November 16, 2018, available at https://www.military.com/dailynews/2018/11/16/all-military-services-get-failing-gradefirst-ever-audit-pentagon.html.
- 50 Niv Elis, "House panel votes to boost spending by \$133B over two years," The Hill, April 3, 2019, available at https:// thehill.com/homenews/house/437268-house-panel-votesto-boost-spending-by-133b-over-two-years.
- 51 Aaron Mehta, "Services to deliver proposed budgets Nov. 19. What will they cut?", Defense News, November 16, 2018, available at https://www.defensenews.com/pentagon/2018/11/16/services-to-deliver-proposed-budgetsmonday-what-will-they-cut/.
- 52 The Center for Arms Control and Non-Proliferation, "Fiscal Year 2020: Defense Spending Request Briefing Book" (Washington: 2019), available at https://armscontrolcenter. org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/FY-2020-Briefing-Book. pdf.
- 53 U.S. Department of Defense, "Nuclear Posture Review" (Washington: 2018), available at https://media.defense. gov/2018/Feb/02/2001872886/-1/-1/1/2018-NUCLEAR-POSTURE-REVIEW-FINAL-REPORT.PDF.
- 54 Lawrence J. Korb and Adam Mount, "Setting Priorities for Nuclear Modernization" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2016/02/03/130431/ setting-priorities-for-nuclear-modernization/.
- 55 The Center for Arms Control and Non-Proliferation, "Fiscal Year 2020: Defense Spending Request Briefing Book."
- 56 Ben Werner, "STRATCOM Commander Wants to Put Low Yield Nuclear Missiles on U.S. Submarines," USNI News, March 28, 2019, available at https://news.usni. org/2019/03/28/42238.
- 57 Hans M. Kristensen, "New START Numbers Show Importance of Extending Treaties," Federation of American Scientists, October 5, 2018, available at https://fas.org/ blogs/security/2018/10/new-start-sep/.
- 58 Megan Eckstein, "After Hearings, Lawmakers Call Truman Carrier Retirement Plan 'Ridiculous'' USNI News, March 28, 2019, available at https://news.usni.org/2019/03/28/ after-navy-hearings-lawmakers-still-call-truman-carrierretirement-plan-ridiculous.
- 59 Anthony Capaccio, "Launch-and-Landing Failures Add to \$13 Billion Ship's Troubles," Bloomberg, January 30, 2019, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2019-01-30/launch-and-landing-failures-add-to-13-billion-ship-s-troubles.

- 60 Thomas Callender, "Does USS Truman's Early Retirement Herald a New War on Carriers?", Defense One, March 11, 2019, available at https://www.defenseone.com/ ideas/2019/03/does-uss-trumans-early-retirement-heraldnew-war-carriers/155443/.
- 61 Marcus Weisgerber, "Lockheed Martin is Waging War on Boeing's F-15EX," Defense One, March 15, 2019, available at https://www.defenseone.com/business/2019/03/ lockheed-martin-waging-war-boeings-f-15ex/155598/.
- 62 Marcus Weisgerber, "Space Force's Projected Size Drifts Upward, Drawing Concern on Capitol Hill," Defense One, March 20, 2019, available at https://www.defenseone. com/politics/2019/03/space-forces-projected-size-driftsupward-drawing-concern-capitol-hill/155694/.
- 63 Sandra Erwin, "HASC Chairman: Trump's Space Force proposal 'too expensive", SpaceNews, March 13, 2019, available at https://spacenews.com/hasc-chairmantrumps-space-force-proposal-too-expensive/.

- 64 Jen Judson, "Army seeks \$182 billion in FY20 to pave way for modernized force," Defense News, March 12, 2019, available at https://www.defensenews.com/smr/federalbudget/2019/03/12/army-seeks-182-billion-in-fy20-topave-way-for-modernized-force/.
- 65 Mark Thompson, "The U.S. Navy's Titanium 'Tin Can," Project on Government Oversite, January 10, 2019, available at https://www.pogo.org/analysis/2019/01/ the-u-s-navys-titanium-tin-can/; Anthony Capaccio, "U.S. Nuclear-Armed Sub May Cost More Than Navy Says, GAO Warns," Bloomberg, April 8, 2019, available at https://www. bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-04-08/u-s-nucleararmed-sub-may-cost-more-than-navy-says-gao-warns.

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

